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Queenhill Medical Practice

Patient Participation Group

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 9 May 2017

Present:  

Janet Jalfon (Chair), Brian Barnes, Barbara Courtenay, Vic Draper, Barbara Fox, Jacky Martinelli (Practice Senior Receptionist), Ernest Sweeney, Claire Turner (Practice Medical Administrative)
Apologies for Absence :

Philip Pinnell, Lynne Poole (Practice Manager), Nick Wilkins
Minutes of the last Meeting:

Minutes of the last meeting had been circulated.
Matters arising from Minutes of the last Meeting:
Presentation on behalf of Contact Selsdon and the Selsdon Centre for the Retired (Neighbourhood Care):  
Question:  Is it possible to set up a register of Patients who have given permission for information about their welfare to be shared with such local organisations?  

Due to Patient Confidentiality, QMP is prohibited from passing any information about its Patients to a third party. 

Prescription costs:  
Question:  After review, can repeat prescriptions for long term conditions be switched from one month to two month repeat schedule?  Thereby, saving QMP time and money?  
A:  Jacky reported that Patients with unchanging long term medical conditions are invariably on a 2 month repeat schedule.  Those whose conditions are frequently monitored with the possibility of changing medication dosage, etc and those whose medication is determined following blood tests, for example, are usually on a shorter schedule.  

Advanced booking of appointments and the 6-week diary:  
Question:  A Patient needing a 26-week follow up appointment receives no reminder from the surgery – can this be introduced to the reminder procedure?  
A:  Jacky M reminded the Group that the diary for the advanced booking of appointments runs on a 6 – 8 week forward schedule and it is not possible to book appointments beyond the latest forward diary date.  Any Patient, who has been asked to revisit after a longer interval, is responsible for keeping track of time and should contact the surgery to arrange an appointment when the follow up time falls within the 6 – 8 week diary.
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QMP PPG Secretary’s expenses:  Barbara C acknowledged receipt of a cheque as part payment for personal expenses incurred since taking on the role of Secretary to the QMP PPG and, as agreed at the last PPG Meeting, all PPG Members who were receiving paper copies of circulated information were informed that this procedure was changing.  Two Patients then offered their e-mail address.  The remainder (20 Patients) are able to collect copies of PPG information from folders that Claire T prepared and are held in the surgery waiting rooms.  This new procedure reduces the running costs of the Group.  Claire T reported that all 20 copies of information that she had prepared for the folders had been taken confirming that the new system is working.   
Barbara C also reported that a new account to hold Group’s funds has been opened at Barclays Bank in Selsdon.  In future, all funds will be deposited in this account.  Two signatures are required for withdrawals.  Janet J, Barbara C and Ernest S are the co-signatories for this account. 

DNAs (February 2017 – April 2017 inclusive):
Claire T reported on the number of missed appointments.
	DNAs with


	February 2017 - April 2017

	GP
	200


	Nurse
	161


	Healthcare Assistant
	 31


	Total

	392


Claire T had examined the figures and explained that some doctors had more Patients who Did Not Attend than others. Some Patients had failed to attend appointments for minor surgery.
Vic D asked if the Practice had ever conducted a survey for age, address area and mode of travel (which could influence travelling time), employment status, and length of time since registration at the Practice with the view to identifying a common thread through the DNAs.  Claire T was unaware of any such survey by the Practice.  Vic D offered to analyse DNA figures if the Practice thought that this would be worthwhile.  It was agreed that further discussion of DNA figures analysis is needed with special consideration given to the protection of Patients’ personal data.
Jacky M reported that Patients who repeatedly miss appointments are given notice then removed from the QMP Patient Register.

Notices displayed in the waiting rooms inform Patients of the number of DNAs.  The Group suggested that the A4 size of these notices is too small.  Much larger size notices in eye-catching format displayed in prominent places and emphasising the wasted cost, resulting from DNAs, in terms of time and money would have greater impact.  

Some discussion followed regarding the usefulness of the notice boards in the waiting rooms with particular reference to their position and content of display.  It was suggested that an electronic message board might be considered as an alternative or as an addition.  
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Role of a QMP Receptionist:
As requested, some Patients had given advanced notice of questions regarding the work of the Receptionists and Jacky Martinelli, who is QMP Senior Receptionist responsible for the team of Reception Staff used these questions to direct her presentation.
How many Patients are registered at the Practice?

Currently 7,318 
How many Patients were on the register 5 years ago?

Approximately 7,250
Is the register full or are there places available?
The register is not full and places are available.  
How many appointments are made each week?

The number varies week by week.  As well as appointments booked in advance, each day 6 appointments are available per surgery session per GP on duty.  For appointments, surgery sessions run between 9.00 am – 11.30 am and 2.30 pm – 6.00 pm and appointments are booked for 10 minutes per Patient.  Appointments are also offered with the Nurse Practitioner.   

The policy of the Practice is to see any Patient who is in need.  

Receptionists try to accommodate all Patients’ requests as some are restricted in their availability to attend the surgery due to travelling time, having to take time from their work, family commitments, etc.  
When the appointment system is over capacity and if appropriate, Patients are directed to seek assistance at one of the new local GP Hubs and Jacky showed the Group a leaflet relating to this.  

In an effort to reduce the number of visits to A & E, on 1 April 2017, three new GP Hubs opened in Croydon giving access to urgent care services including booked appointments with GPs between the hours of 8am and 8 pm, 365 days of the year.  The Hubs are at Purley War Memorial Hospital, Parkway Health Centre and East Croydon Medical Centre in Addiscombe Road and it is necessary to phone NHS 111 for an assessment or to book an appointment with a GP before visiting – calls from landlines and mobile phones are free.  

Although surgeries have computerised systems, at the moment, GPs at the Croydon Hubs do not have access to QMP Patients’ Medical Records.  Barbara F expressed concern over this, explaining that there appears to be potential for a Hub GP to prescribe conflicting treatment and medication that could have serious consequences, if that GP is not made aware of a Patient’s pre-existing conditions, treatment and medication.  Jacky M commented that, in this respect, things may change in due course but for the time being the procedure is that, when dealing with a Patient, the Hub GP ‘errs on the side of caution’ and having made an assessment of the presenting condition is able to advise the Patient to visit their own GP or A & E.       

Croydon University Hospital Urgent Care Centre and Emergency Department is open during 24 hours each day throughout 365 days.      

Is demand for ‘on the day’ appointments greater on some days than others (eg Mondays)?

Demand is greatest on Mondays and Tuesdays, less so mid-week then tails off on Fridays.
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How many appointments are missed?
The Group agreed that this question had already been answered (see DNAs above). 
What is the procedure for dealing with those Patients who miss appointments?

Any Patient who arrives 10 minutes late for their appointment is asked to re-book.  As mentioned earlier, notices are displayed in the QMP waiting rooms to draw attention to the number of missed appointments and those Patients who repeatedly fail to attend are removed from the Patient Register (see DNAs above).
What is the procedure for reminding Patients of appointments?  

Due to the high volume, staff and time constraints, a text reminder is not sent manually to every patient.  However, a text reminder is sent to any Patient who has booked a 20 minute or longer appointment provided that the Practice has their current mobile telephone number.  If a Patient is registered with 'Online Services', which the Practice actively promotes, they will automatically receive a reminder for any appointment.
How many appointments are deemed unnecessary ie Patient could have gone to the pharmacy?

Impossible to say.  The content of Patient consultations is confidential.
Jacky said that many Patients are seen by Elizabeth Sadler who is a Nurse Practitioner and QMP Respiratory Specialist Nurse.  She is able to prescribe treatment for most conditions although she does not deal with Patients who are antenatal, babies under one year of age, Patients with musculoskeletal conditions or depression.
How many appointments are in respect of preventative medicine and is this aspect increasing?

The emphasis is preventative care for a large number of Patients and this number is increasing.  
The surgery is closed from Friday evening to Monday morning.  Why are weekend appointments not available and could they be made available if the surgery was to close say one afternoon a week?

The surgery is open on only one Saturday each year when the ‘flu vaccination clinic is held.  

When the Practice last reviewed its opening hours, the decision was taken not to open the surgery on Saturday mornings.  Instead it would be open for extended hours on Tuesdays and Wednesdays when booked appointments are available until 8.00 pm.  Weekend GP appointments are now available at the local GP Hubs.
What are the most common chronic illnesses being treated eg diabetes, blood pressure levels, back pain, etc?
Hypertension is the most frequently treated of all presenting conditions.  All GPs are trained to deal with diabetic Patients.  Insulin dependent + complicated Type ll diabetics are managed by Bromley Healthcare.    

Due to temporary staff shortage, Sally Brzezicki has returned to QMP as a Healthcare Assistant.  
Jacky M then explained that the work of the Reception Team is extremely varied and in order that the department runs efficiently, staff training is essential.  However, Jacky M emphasised the value of ‘hands on’ experience.  Staff do not make decisions based on ‘common sense’ or ‘guess work’.  If there is doubt, a Receptionist will check procedure with a more experienced member of staff before taking action.  Jacky M thought that it takes a new Receptionist a whole year to settle in before she feels completely comfortable in her role.     
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When asked what problems the Receptionists face, Jacky responded light-heartedly, that the phones never stop ringing!  More seriously, problems are few in number and are invariably quickly resolved.  Probably the most difficult to deal with relates to satisfying the extremely high expectations of some Patients.    

She added, that none of the Receptionists and Administration Support Staff are medically trained.  
The Group thanked Jacky M very much for giving her time to the PPG. 
Group's Forward Plan:
As introduction, Barbara C summarised the QMP PPG activities of the most recent years.  

According to the QMP PPG Constitution (last updated in 2014),  “the aim of the Group is to promote co-operation between the Practice and patients and should be used as a forum for patient information and communication.”  QMP PPG holds regular Meetings which are open to all registered Patients.  Group discussion and activities focus on QMP matters and local issues with consideration given to wider NHS issues when appropriate.

The QMP PPG is affiliated with the National Association for Patient Participation (N.A.P.P.) and according to the N.A.P.P. website:    
	N.A.P.P. recommends that PPGs should:
	QMP PPG has:

	1  Act as a ‘critical friend’ by providing the Patients’ perspective. 
	Ensured Patients’ needs and priorities are considered by the Practice.

	2  Foster communication with the wider Patient population.
	Though a small number of Patients attend Meetings, 115 have been circulated directly with information from the PPG including the Agenda and Minutes of Meetings (Minutes are detailed and include relevant explanations to enable understanding), and Newsletters. These items are also uploaded to the Practice website and hard copies are available in waiting rooms.  Set up display in surgery waiting room for all Patients to view during Patient Participation Awareness Weeks. 

	3  Provide practical support to the Practice.
	Marshalled ‘flu clinics.  Collected feedback from Patients.

	4  Organise health awareness events to encourage Patients to gain confidence in managing health issues.
	Provided several First Aid Courses (targeting specific groups) and instructed by the British Red Cross.  Invited local Neighbourhood Care organisations to present on their activities.

	5  Help Patients take responsibility for their own health and to make informed choices.
	Invited QMP Partner to question and answer session.  Actively promoted alternatives to A & E visits and GP appointments.

	
	Raised the necessary funds to purchase a blood pressure machine.


The Group acknowledged that, so far, it had ‘ticked all the boxes’ and will continue to do so.  On behalf of QMP, Claire T and Jacky M expressed thanks to the PPG for all that it has done.  

In order to move forward, PPG Members had been asked to bring new ideas to this Meeting.  A lengthy and lively discussion followed with a number of suggestions offered for consideration.  

Some Members had checked websites of other GP Practices concluding that many PPGs are similar to QMP PPG.  Ernest S regularly attends meetings of Croydon PPG Network but was unable to offer any information about what other PPGs in Croydon do.
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The Group acknowledged that, when unwell, a Patient’s main concern is to see a competent and sympathetic healthcare professional as quickly as possible in a Practice that is well run and delivers a wide range of expertise.  
Claire T said that the NHS choices website offers a ‘trip advisor’ type comparison of how General Practices perform.  
As a source of information, it was suggested that QMP website needs updating.        

Feedback collected from Patients indicates that the Patient experience of QMP is good.  It was suggested that a Patient survey with smart, probing, carefully worded questions relating to general and specific areas of Patient experience might help identify areas for improvement.  It was proposed that the PPG prepares the next Patient survey questionnaire.  
It was suggested that the PPG would benefit from having a greater understanding of the problems that the Practice faces.  The Group was reminded that Patient Confidentiality restricts the level of PPG involvement in the working of the Practice.  However, the PPG would find it helpful if the Practice could advise of areas of concern that the Group might work to improve.
Brian B suggested that the PPG could research and publicise information about local clubs and group activities highlighting the benefits that being a member might bring thereby linking with social care.  

The Group considered resuming fundraising in order to purchase equipment that is not normally provided through the NHS budget for the Practice.  The PPG will seek guidance from the Practice on what might be usefully added to the surgery’s facilities.
Due to time constraints, the PPG agreed to continue discussion of its ‘Forward Plan’ at its next Meeting.    
PPG Awareness Week - June 19 - 24 2017:
During PPG Awareness Week 2016, a display was placed in the ground floor waiting room at QMP.  This was recognised as a useful ‘shop window’ for the QMP PPG.  Barbara C agreed to put together another similar display next month and will liaise with Claire T and Lynne P.
A.O.B:

Jacky M confirmed that electronic prescription transfer to a Patient’s elected pharmacy can be cancelled at QMP.
Jacky M also said that any Patient who experiences excessive delays in specialist consultations eg  glaucoma check at Moorfields-CUH, should contact QMP.  The Practice is able to intervene and this normally results in a shorter waiting time for the Patient.   
N.A.P.P. eBulletins

Recent e-bulletins make reference to, amongst other things, the increase in prescription charges from £8.40 to £8.60 for each medicine dispensed although existing arrangements for prescription charge exemption remain unchanged.  A warning is also given regarding buying medicines online.  And reports that hospital admissions are reduced by continuity of GP consultation and social prescribing by GPs.  
To access the bulletins, go to www.napp.org.uk > resources > eBulletins > links for additional information. 
***********************************************************

Date of next Meeting:  Tuesday, 25 July 2017 at 6.30pm
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